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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:30 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Today we continue the hearing to receive testimony of postal witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.  I have one procedural matter to deal with before we begin.



Yesterday, the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers filed a joint motion for late acceptance of designation of written cross-examination of Postal Service Witness Bernstein.  Witness Bernstein had already completed his appearance when this designation was filed.



I will grant the motion for late acceptance.  The designated answers will be added to our record at the close of the hearings to receive the direct case of the Postal Service at the same time as institutional responses are received into the record.  I will set a date for receiving institutional responses in writing in a written ruling.



Does anyone have a procedural matter to discuss before we continue today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Five witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witness Shaw, Pafford, Hunter, Harahush and Xie.  Mr. Hollies, will you call your first witness, please?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service calls Mr. Robert L. Shaw, Jr., to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Shaw, would you stand, please?  Raise your right hand.



Whereupon,


ROBERT L. SHAW, JR.



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  You may be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-1.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Mr. Shaw, my colleague is handing to you two copies of a document identified as USPS-T-1.  Do you recognize this?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Thank you.  Was this prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And if your testimony were to be provided orally today, would it be the same as this document identified as USPS-T-1?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. HOLLIES:  With that, Commissioner, the Postal Service moves that the T-1 testimony be made a part of the record in this case.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Robert L. Shaw.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-1, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Shaw, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I did.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Shaw to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-1 Designations and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Mr. Shaw?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination.



The Recording Industry Association of America, Mr. Volner?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Volner is not present.



Val-Pak Direct Marketing System, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc., Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Yes, sir.  Thank you, Commissioner Omas.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Shaw, I understand this is your first appearance today, so we want to make you a battle hardened veteran by the end of the day.  Let me ask you to take a look at your response to Val-Pak/USPS-T-1-1.


A
I have it.


Q
Do you see there that we're asking you about IOCS tallies and whether they can distinguish between standard ECR flats which are mailed with detached address labels and other standard ECR flats?  By that we mean ones which are addressed.  You understood that to mean addressed standard ECR flats, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Your answer says, "No, the IOCS tallies do not distinguish," and then you say, "DAL information is only recorded when the sampled employee is handling a single piece of mail or when the top piece rule is applicable," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Then you reference IOCS Field Instructions Handbook F-45 and certain pages there for the top piece rule.  There are some other sections that deal with the handling of DALs, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  First of all, in your direct testimony you reference that as a library reference in Docket No. R2000-1 and not in this docket.  That was provided as a library reference in that docket I believe as -- do you recall the number?


A
No.


Q
I think it's I-14.  Does that sound familiar?


A
Yes.  Sorry.


Q
Has it been put as a library reference into this docket?


A
Yes.  I'm assuming -- well, I won't say that.  I referenced it.  I think the answer is yes.  Yes.


Q
When I looked through the list of library references, I couldn't find it for this docket.  The reference to the prior docket indicated to me that it hadn't been put in again in this case.


A
Oh.



MR. HOLLIES:  That is correct.  It has not been refiled.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Have there been any changes in that document,

In-Office Cost System Field Operating Instructions Handbook

F-45, June, 1998?  That's Library Reference I-14.  Have there been any changes to that document since it was introduced as a library reference in the last docket?


A
Yes.


Q
Can you describe those generally?  Were there many changes?  Few changes?


A
We have a procedure by which we update all our manuals, all our statistical manuals, via what we call a statistical programs letter.  With that letter that basically highlights those changes, we provide all the detail and documentation that would go with that.



That was supplied in a library reference for this case.  I think it's J-34.  That includes all the statistical program letters and their detail with all the systems for the years up to now or up to the R2000.


Q
Okay.  The list that I have shows that Library Reference J-34 is entitled Supplemental Statistical Programs Policies and Data Collection Instructions.  Is that what you're referring to?


A
Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.


Q
Does that explain where the changes have been made in this Handbook F-45?


A
Yes, they do.


Q
Do you know if there are any changes?  We asked you, you might have noticed, quite a few questions about detached address labels, correct?


A
Yes.  Did you notice if any of the sections of this Handbook F-45 that dealt with detached address labels had been changed since this filing was made?  Since this library reference was filed rather.


A
Right.  Has there?  Could you please restate the question?


Q
Yes.  I'm just wondering if any of the changes to Handbook F-45 which have been made since it was filed in Docket R2000-1 related to how DALs are handled or treated rather?


A
There has been no change in my understanding in what we supplied in the J-34 library reference.  Now, after R-2000 there might have been changes, but I'd have to research that to be specific.


Q
Would those changes now be in a current version of this document, Handbook F-45?


A
No.


Q
Is there a version more current than June, 1998?


A
No.


Q
So in other words the handbook stays the same, but edits get made within by transmittal or some other type of letter?


A
Exactly.  By the SP letter.  That's exactly how

we --


Q
Is there a copy of the Handbook F-45 that is marked up with the changes that have been made since it was issued in June, 1998?


A
I can only speak for myself.  I am not aware of any.  I don't have any.


Q
But as of the time that this library reference was filed on September 24, this library reference meaning the one that documents the changes in LR I-14, that contains all the changes as of September 24, 2001, correct?



I'm just trying to figure out if this is a current document that we can rely on for how it treats DALs.  That's basically what I'm trying to get at.


A
As far as R2000 data, yes, it is current.  You have all the SP letters that are current there, and you have the F-45.



I guess in reference to your question earlier, and maybe I misunderstood it, but I thought your response was insofar as to say that if there has been an additional SP letter that has come out since the filing of this rate case -- that would be in FY 2001 or something like that -- I'm not sure.  I haven't researched that to find out if there has been a change in the DAL procedure.


Q
In any event, if there were such a change that would not have affected the data collection during the base year, for example?


A
Correct.


Q
So if we want to know how your base year data was derived, we would look at this notebook and this version that was filed in R2000-1?


A
Exactly, along with the SP letters.


Q
I'm sorry.  Let me just ask you again.  The SP letters are the ones that are filed in the September 24 library reference.  What does SP stand for?


A
Statistical programs.


Q
Okay.


A
These are what we call -- the actual title that we put on these are statistical programs field support SP letters.  Like I mentioned earlier, they provide any changes that would occur in any of our handbooks.  The F-45 would be one of those handbooks.


Q
And the filing in the library reference on September 24 contained all changes to F-45 that had been made as of September 24, 2001, correct?


A
As of September 24?  The J-34 library ref, the last SP letter in here is dated June 30, 2000, so it would include everything, all the changes in FY 2000.  When you say September 24, 2001, -- let's see.  In our fiscal year I think that's FY '01, unless I'm mistaken.


Q
So J-34 contains the SP letters through 6-30-00?


A
That was the last one that was produced.  It contains all of them through '00, through FY 2000, which ends somewhere in the beginning of September.


Q
Okay.  Of the letters that have been issued since 6-30-00, do you know if any of them deal with Handbook F-45 and the way in which DALs are treated?


A
There is nothing after that that deals with IOCS or DALs.


Q
So if we look at the library reference in the last docket, I-14, and the library reference in this docket,

J-34, we will know everything about how DALs are handled and IOCS through September 24?


A
Through FY 2000.  Right.


Q
I think you just said there have been none that affect DALs since June 30, 2000, through September 24, 2001.


A
I think where I'm getting hung up here is our fiscal year.  What you have there is completed through the fiscal year.  Our fiscal year starts something at the beginning of September.  You keep using September 24,

which --


Q
Well, that's the filing date of the library reference.


A
But my recollection is that it involves all changes through FY '00.


Q
Okay.


A
I might be wrong there.


Q
If there were changes to how IOCS Handbook F-45 handles DALs since the information was provided in J-34 through June 30, 2000, could you provide those as a library reference?



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, we would ask that that be done.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I could.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  That's fine.  We'll certainly follow that up.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.

//



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
As you can see, I'm just trying to get at knowing what document controls.  Let's go back and take a look at your response.



You say that DAL information is only recorded when the sampled employee is handling a single piece of mail or when the top piece rule is applicable.  Let me ask you to take a look at page 12-10 of F-45.


A
Okay.  I have it.


Q
I think you reference that page and the following page, as does Witness Schenk in some of her answers to interrogatories that were redirected from you to her; like

T-43-8 references those pages, 12-10 and 12-11.



Let me just ask you to help me understand how this works.  First of all, this has to do with Question 22, which deals with single piece tallies, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And when a postal employee, whether he be a carrier or clerk or mail handler or supervisor -- I think those are the four categories covered by IOCS, are they not?


A
Uh-huh.  Yes.


Q
Okay.  If any of them is holding a single piece of mail, then the shape of that single piece of mail is recorded, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
On page 12-11 there do you see K, Detached address labels, parent piece unidentifiable?


A
Correct.  I do.


Q
Okay.  It's my understanding that what they call parent piece is I guess they mean the associated mail piece like the flat or the parcel that goes with the detached address label.  Is that what they mean?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  If the parent piece, using these terms, is unidentifiable, then they record it as a card, as a detached address card under K, correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
Okay.  First of all, do you know when that happened typically aren't the parent pieces and the detached address labels at the carrier station so that, for example, if a carrier was tallied and he had a DAL the associated parent mail piece would be there to look at?


A
It's been my observation that typically that's the case.  I know that, for instance, when a carrier is out on the route, for instance, they were carrying samples, and they had a card in those samples.  The card would be brought back.



If we happened to have an IOCS reading at that time, that would be an example of when this type of -- they were holding the DAL.  That would be probably appropriate for this option to be chosen, but I'm not really an expert in operations so I can't say that that's atypical, but in my mind I have observed that as an example.


Q
You do know that there are tallies under this part of Question 22 for detached address cards, parent piece unidentifiable?


A
As far as the base year are there tallies?


Q
Yes.


A
I have done analyses, and I was trying to remember.  I can't answer that.  I'm not sure.


Q
If there were tallies, and let's assume there were, what other information would be recorded about -- strike that.



I was about to ask you what information would be recorded about the parent piece, but obviously you wouldn't be able to identify the parent piece, so you couldn't record any information about it, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Let's take the other possibility of a flat or a parcel that is associated with a detached address card.  Is a detached address card the same as a detached address label?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  At the bottom of page 12-10 it has another section dealing with detached address cards, and it seems to indicate to me -- let me give you my understanding of this, and then you can correct me.



It says if your selection in Question 22 was a flat, IPP or parcel, then the person taking the tally is asked, "Detached address card?"  It says, "If the selected employee's activity at the time of the reading is associated with a detached address card or the accompanying mail piece, enter yes."



Doesn't that indicate that if the tally taker is recording the handling of a single piece flat, IPP or parcel that in all cases it comes up to enter into the database whether there is a detached address card?


A
On Question 22, if the data collector indicates that it's a flat, an IPP machinable, an IPP non-machinable, parcel machinable, parcel outside, they will be prompted with a question with a question marked, "Detached address card?"


Q
And those are the Sections E, F, G, H and I on page 12-10, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
So doesn't that indicate that you would be able to know for a particular tally if the flat had a detached address card or not?


A
If the data collector was -- if we could identify a single piece, yes.  We would then collect that data.


Q
All of Question 22 is for single piece readings, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Suppose we have a flat that has a detached address card.  Under (e), the person recording the tally indicates it's a flat.  Then he's prompted, "Detached address card?", and he says yes.  What other information is then recorded about that particular piece?


A
Okay.


Q
I know there are other questions that follow this.  I mean, do they record weight of the piece?


A
Yes.


Q
Do they record the class of the piece?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
In fact, on 12-11 in the F-45 near the bottom of that top paragraph that you were reading from it says, "Always use the accompanying mail piece to determine shape.  Use a combination of detached address card and mail piece to respond to the mail characteristics questions," so it's using a combination of both of them to answer all mail characteristics questions that would follow this in IOCS.


Q
Suppose there was a flat at the carrier station and a detached address card, and the person who is doing your recording on a laptop types in it's a flat, and, yes, there is a detached address card.  Then their mail characteristics is in what chapter is that?


A
That would be -- well, mail characteristics starts with indicia, which would be chapter 13, page 13-1.  You can see on page 13-2 it begins to ask what type of indicia.

13-5 is class of mail.


Q
Okay.  So the class of mail would be the same for the detached address card, as well as for the piece, of course, because the detached address card specifies the class of mail, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So, for example, standard ECR would be an option, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Does it record weight, you said?


A
Yes.


Q
And you say it records the weight of the combined piece.  Do they take the card and the parent piece and put them together and weigh it?


A
Yes.


Q
So what I'm trying to get at is why the answer to my question was no then based on what you've told me.



We asked you if the IOCS tallies distinguish between standard ECR flats that are mailed with DALs and other addressed standard ECR flats, and you say no because DAL information is only recorded when the sampled employee is handling a single piece or the top piece rule is applicable.  It's not recorded for mixed mail tallies.



Now, I'm not going to get into the mixed mail aspect of this right now, but for single pieces isn't it true that the IOCS does distinguish between, for example, standard ECR flats that have DALs and those that don't?


A
For single piece.


Q
For single piece.


A
And if it's one of those particular shapes then yes, we do.


Q
One of those particular shapes meaning flat, IPP machinable or non-machinable, parcel machinable or parcel outside, correct?


A
correct.


Q
Okay.  So would it be possible to go into the database and pull the instances where you have standard ECR mail which have flats which are accompanied by a DAL and isolate those tallies?  Would that be possible?


A
Yes.


Q
And then for those tallies would it be possible to run a report on the average weight, let's say, of those tallies?


A
It would be possible.  The difficulty with an average weight is that if it's less than four ounces we don't ask for exact weight.  We only ask for a range of weights.


Q
Okay.  Where is that in the handbook?  Is that in chapter 13?


A
No.  That's in chapter 16, page 16-1.


Q
Okay.  From that chapter, tell me, if you would, what options are available to the data recorder in terms of the weight of a standard ECR flat which is accompanied by a detached address card?


A
They would weigh the combination of the pieces.  For instance, if it was between a half ounce and less than or equal to one ounce they would chose Option B.


Q
In other words, they don't put down that it's .6 ounces; they put down it's between half an ounce and one ounce?


A
Correct.


Q
So we wouldn't have the exact weight of that flat, but we would know the range in which the weight falls in half ounce increments up to four ounces, correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
And we would also know whether it was more than four ounces?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Would it be possible to take the standard ECR tallies where there's a flat that has a detached address card and run a report showing the distribution by half ounce increments up to four ounces and then how many are over four ounces?


A
In the cases where we have a direct tally that would be possible.


Q
And that would be where Question 22 deals with single piece, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
This falls between you and Witness Schenk, and I apologize, but I'm going to ask you what you know.  I'll ask Witness Schenk what you don't know.  We asked you a question, which was -- I'm sorry.  This was not originally directed to you.  It was Val-Pak/USPS-T-43-8.



Let me just read you what Witness Schenk said and ask you if this is consistent with your understanding of the way the IOCS works.  We said, "Please refer to your response to Val-Pak/USPS-T-39-48 redirected from Witness Kingsley wherein you state, 'The Postal Service has no data whatsoever which provide the weight of all flats accompanied by detached address labels.'"



Then we asked this question.  "When an IOCS tally is taken of a postal employee handling a DAL, is the fact that a DAL was being handled recorded by the IOCS tally."  She says, "Not generally," and she says something similar to what you said, which is that it's only if it's a single piece or the top piece rule applies, so that's consistent.



We then asked her, "Is the weight of the mail piece that accompanies the DAL also recorded on the same IOCS tally," and she said, "Not in all cases.  The weight of an associated mail piece would not be recorded if the associated mail piece is not identifiable to the data collector.  Assuming the associated mail piece is identifiable and weight information is recorded for the tally, then the weight information is contained in Fields

F-165, 166, 167."  Is that correct?


A
Could you -- I'm sorry.


Q
I could give it to you.


A
Yes.  That would probably be better.



MR. OLSON:  Would you mind if I provided this to counsel?



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  This was C, right?



MR. OLSON:  Yes.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



(Pause.)



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
My question would be do you agree with her answer to C?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Would you take a look at D?  We asked her to provide the type of distribution and average weight that we just talked about for standard ECR flats.  Do you see that question?


A
Yes.


Q
She indicates that's not possible, I believe.



(Pause.)


A
Okay.  Your question?


Q
The question is if you agree with the answer to D?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Let me take it then and ask you some more questions.


A
Okay.  Let me read it one more time so I can remember it.



(Pause.)


A
Okay.


Q
Question D asked Witness Schenk that for standard ECR flats that are accompanied by DALs is it possible to use the IOCS database for fiscal 2000 to provide average weight and the distribution by weight of the standard ECR flats with DALs by half ounce increment up to four.



She says, "Not applicable," and that's because she had indicated previously, "There are no such tallies."  She says, "IOCS cannot provide estimates of weight.  It's a labor/cost system."


A
The way I read the question and interpreted it was that you were trying to come up with some total estimate over the population.  We don't collect DAL information on all possible scenarios, so if you're looking for a total estimate, a population estimate, IOCS can't provide that, but if you're looking for obviously strictly into the single piece where we have direct tallies then that subset would be possible.


Q
That's exactly what I think we'd like to get.  Would it be possible to use the IOCS then, you agree, for standard ECR flats accompanied by DALs for that subset that responded to Question 22 about single pieces; that it was a flat or a parcel or an IPP and that it had a DAL where the weight was recorded, and we could tell by half ounce increments up to four ounces and for pieces over four ounces?  Of that subset, we can tell the weight distribution, correct?


A
Yes.  We should be able to produce a report like that.


Q
The impression that I had had from her answer and from other answers was that that was simply impossible to do from IOCS.  As a matter of fact, she says, "IOCS is not a volume or weight measurement system," leading me to believe that you couldn't take those tallies and tell anything about weight.


A
Well, again you're looking at only a small portion of the universe, so to speak, so I think her answer is actually appropriate in that if you're trying to make some determination about the entire population I think you're going to have a hard -- I don't see a clear way to expand that subset to a population estimate.  You'd have to make an awful lot of assumptions.


Q
But if you were simply trying to get the best data that were available from IOCS, one could get a distribution of the single piece pieces by weight increment, correct?


A
You can absolutely get a distribution where we have direct tallies and where we have single piece data.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, insofar as we've now figured out what the confusion was; that in fact it is possible to do what we have previously asked for, for that subset of tallies that are single piece tallies as Witness Shaw has explained it today, we would ask the Postal Service to provide that distribution by weight at its earliest convenience if it would do that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  Yes.  We can do that.  I think that the answer that this line of cross-examination began with did indeed explain the fact that for a subset of pieces there is such information available, and if it's now asking for that it was follow up available before, but we can provide it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If you would provide that?  Also, will you provide within seven days the information that was requested by Mr. Olson earlier of Mr. Shaw?



MR. HOLLIES:  Sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



I don't have too much more, but I just want to check my notes, Mr. Shaw.



(Pause.)



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Let me ask you to take a look at your response to Val-Pak-T-1-7.  In part A we asked you about IOCS tallies taken when a carrier is loading or preparing to load a vehicle and whether the class or subclass of the mail being handled is recorded.  You say, "Not generally," and then go on to explain that.  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I see it.


Q
Okay.  You say, "When an IOCS reading is conducted on an employee who is loading or unloading a vehicle, the employee is usually handling mixed mail of all shapes or handling empty equipment."



Let me ask you this.  You know the precise minute and second, I take it, that a tally taker is supposed to record a tally for that employee, correct?  That's specified, is it not?


A
It's what they observe at that time.


Q
Is it down to the second?


A
It's what they observe.  I mean, they know that they're supposed to be out at such and such a time.  It might fluctuate.  Maybe they're supposed to be out at 9:32, but when they actually look at the person it could be 9:34 or something like that.


Q
So it's down to the minute?  Is that what is provided to them?  In other words, I thought there was this random pool of employees that were picked, and then it told the tally taker to go see a particular employee on a particular day at a particular time.


A
Right.  Yes.  They try to keep it to that exact minute, but there's also a 30 minute rule which allows them some flexibility.


Q
Okay.  Is a particular minute specified like 9:32 in the morning?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  If, for example, the person who is supposed to be tallied is outside by the truck at that moment, would the tally taker go outside; leave the office and be outside by the truck at that minute?


A
If it was an on site reading, that would be the case.  They would have to observe, physically observe what the employee is doing.  It's when they observe at that moment.  That's when the reading is capturing any kind of information, especially if it's on mail pieces or such.


Q
But what I'm trying to get at is if the reading is in the office.  I mean, it's the in-office cost system.  If it's in the office, I understand they would observe it.  I'm asking if it was in the parking lot loading a vehicle would it be observed outside of the building, or would they wait until the person came back?


A
Can you bear with me for a minute?


Q
Yes, sir.


A
I think I would answer that at this point I don't know, and I think I need to research that one to be absolutely 100 percent sure.


Q
Just to amplify that, if as we're discussing a carrier is loading his vehicle or unloading is vehicle, the tally could be taken when he's on the way out to the vehicle or at the vehicle loading or on the way back presumably handling empty equipment, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
I mean, those are the basic options?


A
Correct.


Q
Can you tell from your tallies which of those the carrier is doing, or does it simply record loading or unloading vehicle?


A
It's just one option, loading or unloading.  There's no distinction between which they're doing.


Q
Would it be difficult to provide an answer to that question, as well as to whether tallies are taken outside in the parking lot where the vehicles are loading or whether they wait until the employee comes back in?


A
Yes.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, we would ask for that, too.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  Certainly, and I am assuming the earlier specified deadline is the Commission's preference.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Seven days, please.  Yes.  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Shaw, this is my last area.  I just want to ask you.  I have in prior dockets spent a little bit of time with LIOCATT, and I now see you have the carrier mixed mail

CARMM report that substitutes for that that's discussed in your testimony, page 7, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
You reference a library reference.  You reference Library Reference J-10 as containing information on the new CARMM report, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
First of all, can you just describe very briefly the old LIOCATT system and the new CARMM system and why it was changed, what benefit there is in the new system?


A
Okay.  I think I basically responded to that in part A here.  I'll read it if you want.


Q
I'm sorry.  Part A of what?


A
Part A of UPS/USPS-T-1-1.


Q
If you could do that, I'd appreciate it.  I'm sorry.  You're correct.  Is that your response then to the reasons for replacing LIOCATT with CARMM?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Anything else you can think of?


A
That was basically it.


Q
Okay.  I had a tab on that.  I'm sorry.  I wasn't going to ask that, but I am going to ask you this.



On Appendix J of Library Reference J-10, it says in your testimony that that depicts side-by-side table comparisons between the two systems using FY '98 data, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  I pulled that, and I don't know if you have that one with you.  Do you?


A
Yes.


Q
While you're getting it, let me tell you what I found.  I found an appendix of 29 pages that starts off with two pages which purport to be side-by-side table comparisons.  Then it has pages 4 through 26, which are LIOCATT printouts, and then it's got at the end pages 27 to 29, something called P-I-V-O-T tables.  What is P-I-V-O-T?


A
I don't know.  That one I'd have to research.  I don't know if I could -- I don't know.


Q
Okay.  Take a look, if you would, at page 2 of that appendix.


A
Okay.


Q
What I had thought from your testimony was that there would be tables comparing side-by-side the LIOCATT and CARMM methods, and it would show how they differed.  I don't know if I see that on that page.  Is that what I'm looking at on page 2 of the Appendix J?


A
Two of 29 you're talking about?


Q
Yes, 2 of 29.


A
Which?  The top or the bottom one you're looking at?  The table.


Q
Either one.  I can't see a correlation between how you describe in your testimony and what's there.


A
The top table shows what the -- I'm sorry.  The top table shows the LIOCATT program name; for instance, the top one for the report coming out of the LIOCATT, ALA860P7, and the SAS report would be a product of the CARMM,

C-A-R-M-M, so those two would be the same.


Q
In other words, that would be side-by-side the name of the report under LIOCATT and CARMM?


A
In this particular instance, yes.


Q
Okay.  So now we know the old name and the new name of the reports?


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  What do we know from the table at the bottom?


A
The table at the bottom depicts the output file for the CARMM process, the program that's run for that.  That tells us the format of how to read the output file.


Q
So the entire chart at the bottom only deals with CARMM and not LIOCATT, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
What in this Appendix J were you referring to when you said that there were side-by-side table comparisons between LIOCATT and CARMM using fiscal '98 data?


A
If you turn to page 4 of 29, you'll see the LIOCATT printout and what's blocked in there.  It's colored in a rectangular shape.  You see some numbers there.  Then on page 6 of 29 you see the output of the CARMM report.  Again, the numbers are blocked out there or are shaded, I should say.



For instance, if I turn back to page 4, if we look at the output there where it shows Activity Code 1080 under Outgoing as 56,088, and then on page 6 out of the CARMM report for Activity Code 1080 you have under Outgoing 56,088.  That was what was meant by the side-by-side comparison.


Q
So everything in a shaded box is from the CARMM report?


A
I think that was used just to highlight it so you could -- to enable the highlighting, to make the crossover more efficient.


Q
Just take page 4, if you would, 4 of 29, and explain to me which of the numbers on the page come from LIOCATT and which come from CARMM if there's a side-by-side comparison using fiscal '98 data.


A
On page 4 of 29 it says in the upper left-hand corner Report ALA860P7.  If you remember from page 1 -- I'm sorry.  Page 2 of 29.  The top table there says that that report is ALA860P7.  The CARMM report is now Report No. 7, so everything on page 4 of 29 through 5 of 29 is the LIOCATT portion, and then on page 6 of 29 is the CARMM portion.  The subsequent pages do the same type of thing.


Q
So page 6 of 7 is not a LIOCATT run?  It's a CARMM report?


A
Correct.


Q
Is there anywhere in this library reference that it tells the innocent reader that clearly?


A
I apologize for not wording it so that you couldn't understand it.



MR. OLSON:  It's just very difficult to plow through this.  You are now battle hardened, and I thank you for all of your help.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



Are there any other questions?  Any other cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies, would you like some time with your witness to determine redirect?



MR. HOLLIES:  Yes.  If we would have about ten minutes, that would be appreciated.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  That's good timing.  Why don't we take a break now for about ten minutes?  We'll be back here at 10:40.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I have a couple of questions.  This should be quick.

//

//


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Mr. Shaw, what is the relationship between the

F-45 and the SP letters?


A
The SP letters are designed to update policy and procedures that are associated with the IOCS data collection, not to replace pages in the F-45 document.


Q
Several times on your cross-examination you referred to the R-2000 docket.  Was that a correct use of that reference?


A
No.  I think I mis-spoke.  I should have used base year.


Q
Is LR J-34 missing any SP letters pertinent to the base year?


A
No.



MR. HOLLIES:  Thank you.  I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Nothing further, Commissioner Omas.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Shaw, there being no follow up of redirect, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Again, thank you.  You're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I hope you enjoyed your initial appearance with us.



THE WITNESS:  It was fun.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Our next scheduled witness is Bradley V. Pafford.  There has been no designation of written cross-examination of Witness Pafford, and no party has requested oral cross-examination.



Mr. Hollies, if you have corrected copies of Witness Pafford's direct testimony and an appropriate declaration of authenticity, you can move Witness Pafford's testimony into evidence.



MR. HOLLIES:  I presented that opportunity to Mr. Pafford, and he elected to be present here today.  We are expecting to put his testimony in in a traditional way.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Mr. Pafford?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service calls Mr. Bradley Pafford to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Pafford, would you stand?  Raise your right hand.



Whereupon,


BRADLEY V. PAFFORD



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-3.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Mr. Pafford, my colleague has handed you two copies of a document marked as USPS-T-3.  Do you recognize that?


A
I do.


Q
All right.  Were you to testify orally today, would that document, USPS-T-3, comprise your testimony?


A
It would.



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service would like to move USPS-T-3, Mr. Pafford's testimony, into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Mr. Pafford.  The testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.

//

//

//




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-3, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Pafford, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in this hearing room this morning?



MR. HOLLIES:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman.  There is no written cross-examination of this witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  All right.  I'm a little lost.  This is my first time.



MR. HOLLIES:  I'm right with you there.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Pafford, there being no questions on oral cross-examination, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.  You're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I apologize to the group here.  It sort of caught me off guard with my script.



MR. HOLLIES:  I believe the next scheduled witness is Mr. Hunter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  Mr. Hollies, would you please introduce your next witness?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service calls Herbert Humper to the stand.  Excuse me.  Hunter.



Mr. Hunter, my apologies for mispronouncing your name.  I believe the Chairman is about to swear you in.



MR. HUNTER:  That's quite all right.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


HERBERT B. HUNTER



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-4.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Mr. Hunter, my colleague is handing to you two copies of a document identified as USPS-T-4.  Do you recognize this?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And what is it?


A
This is my testimony.


Q
And were you to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service moves Mr. Hunter's testimony, USPS-T-4, into evidence in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Herbert B. Hunter.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-4, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hunter, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were proposed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  I have none.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Hunter to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-4 Designations and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination of Witness Hunter?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  No participants have requested oral cross-examination of Mr. Hunter.



I will now ask.  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being no questions from oral cross, you are excused.  We appreciate your appearance here today.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much, sir.



(Witness excused.)



MR. HOLLIES:  We will be just a moment as we have a changing of the guard.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.



(Pause.)



MR. COOPER:  The Postal Service calls Thomas Harahush to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Harahush, would you please stand?

//

//

//



Whereupon,


THOMAS W. HARAHUSH



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-5.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. COOPER:


Q
Mr. Harahush, my colleague is handing you two copies of a document identified as USPS-T-5, Direct Testimony of Thomas W. Harahush on behalf of the United States Postal Service.  Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your direct supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
If you were to be giving testimony orally today, is this the testimony that you would give?


A
Yes.


Q
I understand that there are a number of library references associated with your testimony.


A
Yes.


Q
Are they mentioned in your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Would you identify those library reference numbers for us?


A
LR-14.  LR-12, 13, 14 and 15.


Q
Those are all USPS-LR-J-12, 13, 14 and 15?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And are you sponsoring those Category II library references --


A
Yes.


Q
-- in this proceeding?


A
Yes.



MR. COOPER:  With that, Mr. Chairman, I offer the direct testimony of this witness and the Category II library references associated with that testimony into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Thomas W. Harahush.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.

//

//

//




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-5, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Harahush, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Harahush to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.

//

//

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-5 Designations and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination by Witness Harahush?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination.



Val-Pak Direct Marketing System, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc., Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Commissioner Omas.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Harahush, I want to begin with your Library Reference J-14, Handbook F-65, Data Collection Users Guide for Cost Systems, dated March, 1999.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  I had not pulled this before this morning just to see what it covers, but it's a CD in the Commission's files.  Is this a voluminous document?


A
I'll show you.  City carrier has 72 pages.  Rural carrier has 78 pages, including indices and stuff like that.


Q
And that's it?  It has to do with the two cost systems that you describe in your testimony as generally the city carrier system and the rural carrier system?


A
Yes.  They're the instructions that our data collectors follow for these two systems.


Q
Therefore, is Handbook F-65 to the city and rural carrier cost systems the same as perhaps F-45 is to the

in-office cost system?


A
Yes.  The analogy is -- yes, your analogy is correct.


Q
Okay.  However, F-65 has no bearing whatsoever on the in-office time of carriers, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
What is the dividing line between in-office and out-of-office time of the carrier?  Is loading or unloading a vehicle in-office or out-of-office?


A
There is the in-office cost system, there are the city and rural carrier cost systems, and then there are special studies which handle various things.



The city and rural carrier programs that I am representing here deal with in-city carrier mail delivered that day; in-rural carrier mail available for delivery on the day of the test.  That's what these two library references pertain to.


Q
Right.  I'm just trying to get a handle of where the beginning point is of a carrier.  I take it the first type of cost that would be incurred in logical sequence is route time.  It would be from the moment the carrier leaves the parking lot.  Is that the beginning of route time?


A
I don't know about the special studies.  I'm not familiar with the special studies.  The city and rural carrier tests pertain to the mail that's, like I say, available for delivery on rural and being delivered for city.


Q
Well, don't you handle Segment 7 city carrier street costs?


A
I handle the statistical -- the data collection for it.


Q
Right.


A
I don't handle the costing.


Q
No.  I understand.  You're a data collection witness, not a costing witness.


A
Yes.


Q
I understand that.  Correct?  That is correct?


A
Yes.  Oh, yes.


Q
With respect to the data collection, you would know the first instance in time a carrier would be subject to being surveyed under the city carrier systems, would you not?  I mean, you wouldn't collect data in the office, correct, under the city carrier system?


A
Well, we collect our data in the office.  In other words, the mail -- in city carrier, the mail that's being cased.  That is where we collect our data, okay, and the same thing at the case for the rural carrier because that's where we know what is either being delivered that day or available for delivery that day.


Q
That's where you ascertain the volume of mail and the shape and the class or whatever else --


A
That's correct.


Q
-- in the office, but you're not seeking to -- well, I guess that's a costing question.  Okay.  Fair enough.  You look at the mail inside the office for both city and rural?


A
Yes.


Q
And what are the major aspects of what you record, the information you record for a city carrier?


A
On city carrier we of course get class, subclass and shape.  Now, we get additional data that describe the route and that describe the particular stop that was sampled.



On rural carrier we're getting the class, subclass and compensation category of the mail that is available for delivery on that test date, and we get some additional information on the route itself.


Q
Okay.  Back to city carriers.  When a detached address label is identified, do you record information about that?


A
We record data on the detached address label.  We don't record any information, any characteristic defining it as a detached address label, but, yes, we do.  If that mail is going to a sampled stop in city carrier, if it's a DAL we will record that.


Q
And will you record it simply as a generic card, or would you record it as a DAL?


A
It will not be recorded as a DAL.  It will be recorded by its class, subclass and shape.


Q
What are the options for shape?


A
The shape is letter, flat and parcel.


Q
Card, too?


A
No.


Q
So a card would be a letter?


A
A card would be a letter.


Q
And a DAL would then be identified as an additional letter for that particular stop?


A
In city carrier, wherever the carrier cases that piece of mail that is the shape we use with the exception of the one bundle system where we actually measure, but the DAL will almost invariably be counted as a letter.


Q
If the DAL is not cased, will it be identified by your system?


A
All mail that's going for delivery that day will be counted by our data collectors.  They're instructed to ask the carrier for, you know, things that might not be right at the case to make sure that they get anything else that might be associated with that route that he is taking, he or she is taking out that day.  Yes, they will get all mail going out that day.


Q
So if a particular carrier had a stack of cards, they would thumb through to see if that particular address was to receive a DAL mailing, correct?


A
They would ask the carrier, you know, how he's handling these particular pieces.  Will everybody get one?



You know, they have to delve into this situation because it's a sample of stops in city carrier.  The sampled stops are identified, and then they have to determine from that point how this is going to pan out.


Q
And the objective is, is it not, to find out what pieces of mail are to be delivered to that particular stop?


A
That's correct.


Q
And that would include cards under the category of letters, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And if a detached address label was accompanied by an associated mail piece or a parent mail piece we talked about before, which let's say was a flat, then they would report that as a separate piece of mail, which was a flat?


A
That's correct.  They record both the DAL and the host piece.


Q
You mentioned that with respect to rural carriers that it's a little different because you don't record the shape, but you record information that allows you to get to the evaluated time of the piece?


A
Yes.  We call them compensation categories, and that includes what would normally be called shapes, but there are additional things.  We take it from the national rural mail count.



We use the compensation categories that national rural mail count uses.  Some people call them evaluation factors.  For example, you have your letters, three types of letters, flats, parcels, boxholders, and then you get into various types of accountable mail.


Q
Okay.  Let's go through those.  What are the three types of letters?


A
DPS letters, sector segment letters and other letters.


Q
If you wanted to know letters, you would add up those three categories, and that would equal total letters?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  I'm sorry.  What were the other categories besides those three and letters?


A
Flats, parcels, boxholders.  Then we go into he accountables, postage due, certified, insured, registered, COD and signature and delivery confirmation.


Q
Okay.  Let's go back to boxholders.  Can you explain to me what a boxholder is?


A
Okay.  Let me take it right out of the manual or the handbook that we give it.  That way --


Q
Are you referring to Handbook F-65?


A
Yes.


Q
If you could give the page reference also when you do this?


A
Page 471.  It's in RM408.  "All simplified address mail, including samples with simplified addresses and detached address labels with no specific addresses."



Then we explain a little bit more about a particular type of boxholder, but this particular definition comes from the definition of a boxholder in the DMM.


Q
Not being familiar with that term until I saw it in response to discovery, can I ask you a couple of questions about it?



First of all, boxholder has nothing to do with mailbox within a postal office, for example?  It has nothing to do with holding space inside a mailbox that someone might rent at a post office, correct?


A
Okay.  It's not a post office box.  I guess the old terminology was a mailbox was a box, so they called it a boxholder.  The DMM explains, you know, exactly that a boxholder mailing would go to on a rural route all the -- let's see.  Let me just get it so that I don't -- yes.



"A simplified address format may be used when general distribution is desired to each boxholder on a rural route or highway contract route."  Each family on a rural route or highway contract route.  Then they go on to say "at all post office boxholders" when they're talking about, you know, post office box.


Q
I'm trying to correlate boxholder with something that I can associate it with.  It has nothing to do with a post office box?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Does it have something to do with a mailbox at a residence or a business?


A
A mailbox, yes.  Like every mailbox on a rural route, for example, would be a box.


Q
A boxholder is distinguished, I think one of your answers to our interrogatories said, from other letter by the form of address?


A
The format of the address.


Q
And if it's a simplified address or if there's no address, a DAL is classified as a boxholder?


A
That's correct.


Q
And if it is an addressed piece, then it's an other letter?


A
Well, a simplified address is a very specific type of address.  It just has certain -- one line of information which is very generic.  There are other types of formats, but when we're talking about simplified address we're talking boxholder mailings.


Q
And if it had any type of address other than what's known as a simplified address, it would be other letter?


A
That's correct.


Q
From the word boxholder, can you tell what shape a piece has?


A
No.


Q
Is it always a card?  Always a letter?  Always a flat?  Always a parcel?  It could be any of them?


A
It could be anything.


Q
Okay.  We know how a card could be a boxholder now in that they are DALs with no address or simplified address.  Are there any other cards that could be boxholders?


A
Well, I'm no classification expert.  I don't believe so, but I'm not a classification expert.


Q
Well, if you know.  Could letters be boxholders based on their address also?


A
In other words, could a letter be a boxholder?  Now, when you say a letter do you mean like a letter that I would send to you?


Q
Yes.  How about a first class single piece letter?  Well, I guess it wouldn't be.  Let's take standard ECR.


A
Yes.


Q
I know this gets into an area that I don't understand about what types of addresses are permitted.  I guess I don't even know enough to ask the question, to tell you the truth, but can you conceive of a circumstance where a letter might be a boxholder?


A
I'm thinking of one situation.  A postmaster, for example, on a rural route might send out something about mailbox -- making sure that the rural mailboxes are in good shape.  It's usually done once a year.



A postmaster may send out a letter -- you know, it's folded up in the shape of a letter -- which would go to every boxholder because they want to inform the public that they have to keep their mailboxes in good shape so that the mail can be delivered.  That's a possibility where a boxholder could be a letter.


Q
Can you think of illustrations of a flat or a parcel that would be a boxholder?


A
Well, like an ADVO mailing.  Anything that goes to everybody.  In some rural areas where the phone books are small, that could go to everybody on the route if everybody has a phone, you know.


Q
But it wouldn't have to go to 100 percent of the addresses, would it, to be a boxholder mailing?


A
A boxholder goes to each boxholder on a rural route or each family on a rural route or highway contract route.


Q
So it requires 100 percent saturation to qualify as a boxholder?


A
If it's a simplified address -- perhaps I shouldn't think out loud.  Boy.  I can think of examples where -- could you ask me the question again?


Q
Sure.  I know the one instance that a card could be considered a boxholder, the DAL with the simplified address or no address.


A
Yes.


Q
I was trying to get at what else could be considered a boxholder.  I asked you about letters, and you mentioned the Postal Service postmaster who wanted to put a mailing to every boxholder on a route.


A
Yes.


Q
Then we talked about the ADVO wraps, for example, you mentioned.


A
Yes.


Q
I'm trying to get at I think those don't have to go to every single address.  I guess my question would be if it were say 95 percent saturation, then would it go as other letter or something or flat?


A
I see what you're saying.


Q
Something other than boxholder.


A
The thing of it is if it's unaddressed, for example, like WalMart circulars, you know, a lot of advertising mail that goes to everyone, only a certain number of pieces are given to the carrier.



Now, it would be a boxholder mailing, you know, because it has simplified address.  However, if there weren't quite enough to go around everybody wouldn't get one.  I mean, it would be a boxholder mailing because it is simplified address.


Q
I'm going to speculate for a second that if it was say a standard ECR flat mailing with a detached address label and if it qualified for purposes of saturation rates that it would probably be as much a boxholder as the detached address label that went with it.


A
Yes.


Q
Would that be reasonable?


A
Yes.  Saturation mailings are boxholder mailings because they generally don't have a complete address on them.  They just have a simplified address.  Everybody has to get them because, you know, they have no address on, so everybody.


Q
But I'm not sure if you really mean that 100 percent of the stops have to have a DAL and a flat to qualify for the flat being considered a boxholder.



We know the DAL is a boxholder, but I'd be surprised if the 95 percent coverage flat would not also be a boxholder.  I'm not trying to argue with you.  I just --


A
Yes.


Q
Perhaps you could just provide that factoid for the record if it's not easily available.


A
Our definition is all simplified address mail, okay, so, you know, I know that's what we use.  It's a simplified address mailing.


Q
Perhaps if you could provide a response once you look at that up?


A
Yes.


Q
It may be a bit of an obscure point.


A
Yes.  Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Cooper?



MR. COOPER:  We would be happy to provide that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  In seven days?



MR. COOPER:  Hopefully sooner.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Let me change topics then from boxholders.  Well, one more.  Boxholders only come up with the rural carriers, right?


A
It is not a part of city carrier.


Q
Okay.  If you had a flat mailing with DALs and they were saturation and they were going to city carrier, you wouldn't call it a boxholder, right?


A
No.  No.


Q
Okay.  You would call the DAL a card, and you would call the flat a flat, correct?


A
I would call the DAL almost invariably a letter.


Q
I'm sorry.  A letter.


A
Yes.


Q
I'm sorry.  When your data systems are used by the costing witnesses, in the city carrier area they're used with respect to street costs to allocate the volume variable street time to those four categories, route, access, elemental load and street support, correct?


A
That's not a part of my testimony.


Q
Okay.


A
I just provide them with the data.


Q
Okay.  Some of the interrogatories we provided to you were redirected to the Postal Service.  One of them, for example, was T-5-7(b), 8(e), 9(d).  We asked about this process, and this may be a costing issue, and that's probably why you didn't answer it.



We're trying to get at how these costs are first identified by subclass and then by shape.  You don't really handle that, correct?


A
No, I don't.


Q
Okay.  Do you know what witness does, even though these were responses of the Postal Service institutionally?  Do you know what witness I should ask about how your work product is used to allocate cost?


A
I remember two of the interrogatories that I did answer.  Let me just make sure I get this right.



Yes.  I answered one interrogatory on unit delivery costs specifically to ECR and another interrogatory on unit delivery costs in general.  We just pointed to a library reference of Witness Schenk.



MR. COOPER:  I'll point out that the general base year cost witness is probably the most appropriate target for questions directed at costing issues not covered by any other witness.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



MR. COOPER:  We also have some other witnesses, such as Bradley, who do address certain city carrier issues, so we'll try to cover your questions one way or the other.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Do you measure time for volume variable street tallies?


A
No.


Q
You don't do anything about whether a cost is volume variable or not volume variable?  You don't do anything with respect to any of the four categories of street, time --


A
No.  I don't cover any of that.


Q
Okay.  I'll tell you what my question is, and then you can tell me you don't handle this just so I state the question.



It seems like the CCS studies that you have first distribute volume variable street time to subclass, one of the other answers from the Postal Service said, without regard to shape they emphasized, and then after that they have some procedure which is unidentified in responses that I've seen yet as to how those costs are subsequently distributed to letters, flats and parcels.



That's what I was trying to get at with this line of questions, but that's something you don't know anything about?


A
No.


Q
Okay.


A
That's out of my testimony.


Q
Are any weights taken?  Is weight ever measured in either of your city or rural systems?


A
No.


Q
And so when city carrier street costs are distributed by weight increment, you would not know what the distribution key is that they use for that?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  I hate to go back to boxholders, but when you take a look at the rural system and boxholders and since they could be of varying shape, you don't have any idea as to how those costs eventually are spread among letters, flats and parcels, do you?


A
No.


Q
Is there any way from your cost system to know of the boxholder tallies which of them are in various shapes?


A
No.


Q
Your response to our Interrogatory T-5-8 was amended, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And in (d) I think the only change is you deleted the words "flats or?"


A
That's correct.


Q
What was the reason for that change?


A
I spoke to someone who gave me information that, you know, made me realize that the wraps would be flats.  That the flats would be boxholders.


Q
This has to do with the way in the rural system flats with DALs are handled, and you had said that they would be either flats or boxholders.  Now it's your testimony they would be boxholders and not flats?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And I guess your same answer would apply?  You couldn't tell for boxholders which of them were DALs or which of them were flats?


A
No, I can't.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, that's everything we have.



Thank you very much, Mr. Harahush.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



Is there anyone else wishing to cross-examine?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Harahush, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Again, thank you.  You are excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



MR. COOPER:  Mr. Chairman, before the witness is excused could I have five minutes to confer with him?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, I'm sorry.



MR. COOPER:  It will be very short.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  I'm sorry.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Harahush, now there being no redirect that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Again we thank you.  You are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service calls Jennifer J. Xie to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you pronounce her name again, Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  I say Xie, but we can ask her.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  I will do that.  I was about ready to call her Ms. Xie.



MS. XIE:  That's okay, too.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That's okay, too?  Thank you, Ms. Xie.



MR. HOLLIES:  It would appear we have surprised her.



MS. XIE:  Yes, you did.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Xie, would you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


JENNIFER J. XIE



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  You may be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Ms. Xie, we have provided to you two copies of a document identified as USPS-T-2.  Can you otherwise identify it?


A
Yes, I can.


Q
And what is it?


A
This is my testimony.  Direct testimony.


Q
And were you to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. HOLLIES:  With that, the Postal Service moves USPS-T-2, Ms. Xie's testimony, into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Jennifer Xie.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Xie, have you had the opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I did.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No, there aren't.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Xie to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2 Designations and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Xie?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Good morning, Your Honor.  John McKeever for United Parcel Service.  We do have some additional written cross.



Ms. Xie, I have just handed you a copy of your previously filed responses to Interrogatories

UPS/USPS-T-2-4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 10 and your response to Interrogatory UPS/USPS-T-25-27 redirected from Witness Eggleston.  If you were asked those questions today would your answers be the same as reflected in those previously filed answers?



THE WITNESS:  I have not looked at the set that you just gave to me because that wasn't designated, so if you --



MR. MCKEEVER:  Sure.



THE WITNESS:  -- can allow me a couple minutes?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Sure.



THE WITNESS:  Maybe a short couple of minutes.  I can read through it and let you know, okay?



(Pause.)



THE WITNESS:  There is one correction on a typo, a typographic error, to Question 6 where it should read the second sentence -- the response of my second sentence should read as, "However, it is my understanding that there...",

T-H-E-R-E.  The T is missing.  "...there are independencies among costs for certain modes."



MR. MCKEEVER:  Is that the only correction you have?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. MCKEEVER:  So with that correction then your answers would be the same as provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Chairman, I move that the additional written cross-examination of Postal Service Witness Xie in the form of Ms. Xie's answers to Interrogatories UPS/USPS-T-2-4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10 and her response to UPS/USPS-T-25-27 redirected from Witness Eggleston be admitted into evidence and transcribed into the record.



I have made the correction that Ms. Xie mentioned on one copy.  I will make it on the second copy and then provide two copies to the reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  So ordered.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. UPS/USPS-T-2-4 through 10 and UPS/USPS-25-27 and were received in evidence.)



THE WITNESS:  Let me note it here in case you miss this copy.  Here you go.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, including the Parcel Shippers Association and United Parcel Service.



Is there any other party who wishes to cross-examine Witness Xie?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. McKeever?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Mr. Chairman, we submitted our request for cross before we had the interrogatory answers that I just had admitted into the record.  Now that we have those answers and have reviewed them, we do not have any oral cross.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. HOLLIES:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  Mr. Volner, on behalf of Parcel Shippers, was here earlier.  I'm sorry.  Mr. May.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. May.



MR. HOLLIES:  That's right.  It's been one of those days.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  You can say that again.



MR. HOLLIES:  He has a conflict, and again his purpose in conducting cross-examination had to do with an outstanding set of interrogatories to this witness.  She was prepared to answer them orally on the stand.  However, in view of his absence I suppose that written answers appear to be the appropriate course of action.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If you would supply them for the record?



THE WITNESS:  Sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies, do you need any time with your witness?



MR. HOLLIES:  I do believe we're done.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I forgot it the last time.  I just wanted to make sure I gave you the opportunity.



Ms. Xie, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.  You're now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  I'm glad.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's meeting.  We will reconvene on Monday morning at 9:30 a.m. when we will receive testimony from Postal Service Witnesses Meehan, Patelunas, Kay and Smith.  Thank you.  Have a nice weekend.



(Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m. the hearing in the above-entitled matter was adjourned, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m. on Monday, December 17, 2001.)
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